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PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2017 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY

ITEM 1:

OF MAUI

CHAIR HOKAMA:
gavel... This meeting shall come to order. This is an official meeting
of the Council’s Committee on Budget and Finance. These are the rules of this Budget
and finance Committee for tonight’s hearing. When your name is called, please come
forward; state your name. If you represent an organization, state that organization’s
name. And because there is a lot of people who would like to share testimony with the
Committee tonight, you will all be given the same amount of time. You have three
minutes maximum to share your thoughts with the Committee. If you choose to submit
additional testimony by written or fax, the Committee accepts that form of testimony
also, so you can submit it in that manner. First of all, turn off all your noise-making
devices as a courtesy to one another. The Chair will not repeat that request. Because
we are in Central Maui, we are happy to have two Co-Chalrs for tonight’s meeting. The
two Co-Chalrs are Mr. Victorino of Wailuku and Mr. Guzman of Kahului. So what we’re
going to do is, I’m going to relieve my duties upon them, and those two gentlemen will
run the meeting for the rest of the evening. So thank you very much for showing up;
sharing your thoughts with the Committee, and your concerns on what is your priorities;
as well as how you would like to pay for what you request. So with that, Mr. Victorino
and Mr. Guzman, if you would introduce the Committee and start the meeting please.
.

.

.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much, and thank you, Chair Hokama. I’m
Mike Victorino from the Wailuku-Walhee-Walkapu area, and I would like to introduce
the Members that are present at this point. You all met our Chair, Mr. Riki Hokama,
from the Island of Lanai. You can clap now.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: From the Haiku-Makawao-Paia area, Mr. Mike White, Chair
of our Council.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: To my far left side, from East Maui, Mr. Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aloha.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...
n
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And this young lady is her last rodeo, this is her last time.
Ten years she sat in these chairs and she’s ready to not have to sit here again but I
would like to introduce the Upcountry representative, Ms. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Aloha.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The young lady from West Maui, Ms. Elle Cochran.
AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Our representative from South Maui, Mr. Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And the young man next to me, which we call “Da Boy”
because he’s so young compared to the rest of us, Mr. Don Guzman from the Kahului
District.
AUDIENCE

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You all understand the rules and I’m going to let Mr. Guzman
start because age before beauty. You got that one right, uh, age before beauty. No, no,
I’m happy to be older than him so let him start. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Where are we?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right here

-

number 1.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aiyanna Barcai.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

MS. BARCAI: Thank you. Good evening. My name is Aiyanna Barcai and I’m 16 years old. I
am from Wailuku, and I’ve been attending Hui Malama since January. The reason me
and my family chose Hui Malama is that my previous school didn’t fit my learning styles
because I didn’t fit in like big crowds, I like the cultural part of Hui Malama because I
enjoy learning about Hawaiian Studies. For example, every morning we have morning
protocol where we can chant as welcoming to leave the negativity behind. And then I
also like Hawaiian Studies class with Kumu K&i because he makes the class very
interesting. He taught us how to kui kalo, which is pounding poi, and I enjoyed learning
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about the whole process. Another class that I like is science. As a kid, I never liked
science but Kumu Kevin’s class is very hands-on and he explains things well so it’s easy
for me to understand than using text books. The most important skills that I am
learning at Hui Malama are culinary class. I am learning about nutrition and how to
cook, and healthy eating is important to me because I would like to cook for me and my
future family. I also appreciate the teachers at Hui Malama who are very understanding
and are willing to push us out of our comfort zones. After I graduate from Hui Malama
I want to get my GED. I would like to become a Punana Leo teacher for preschoolers or
a tattoo artist though I am more leaning towards becoming a teacher because I have
always enjoyed caring for kids and babysitting. I would also be able to use my art skills
to teach them and make learning fun. Hui Malama is helping me to prepare for my GED
and work towards my goals. I would recommend Hui Malama to others who need a
place where there is an alternative way of learning.
Thank you, guys or
Councilmembers, for taking the time to listen to me and the rest of the community. I
appreciate all of your hard work and your support. Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Next testifier

-

Melritalina Gragas.

MS. GRAGAS: Hello. My name is Melritalina Gragas and I am 16 years old and I currently
reside in the area of Wailuku. I am a full-time student at Hui Malama Learning Center,
and the reason why I’m attending there is because I was getting in trouble often, and I
wasn’t getting the proper education help that I needed in a public high school. And with
Hui Malama they offer the help that I needed to fulfill my proper educational needs. Hui
Malama Learning Center is important to me because of the way they help kids that are
struggling in a regular high school. Another reason why Hui Malama is important to
me is because they teach us life skills that we will need in the future when we become
adults. Hui Malama is helping me prep for the future by teaching us how to cook, work
outdoors, and telling us that we need to stand up for ourselves because we will be adults
soon and we’re going to have to stand up for ourselves because nobody will be there to
stand up for us but they will be there to support us. What I really like about Hui Malama
is the teachers are great. They teach us one-on-one or two to three students at a time
so we can understand what we’re learning about even more.
Thank you,
Councilmembers, for supporting Hui Malama Learning Center.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Kealei Kord.
MS. KORD: Good evening. My name is Kealei Kord. I am 16 years old. I am in the 1 ith grade
and I go to Hui Malama, I attended Hui Malama because I had a hard time in public
school, I started going to Hui Malama in August. At Hui Malama I like the teachers
because they take their time with the students. They make sure we learn the material
before we leave class. I like that we go on excursions and learn about gardening, science,
history, and culture. I’ve learned how to take care of plants and do outside work instead
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of being in a classroom all day. It’s easier for me to learn by seeing nature and watching
things grow outside than by reading about it in a book. In the future, I would like to
get my GED and go to college. Hui Malama has this online program that helps us
students prepare for our GED. It helps me to understand what grade level I am at for
each subject and it gives me individual lives work that will help me pass my GED. I’m
not too sure what I would like to be at when I grow up but I would like to either work at
a resort or have my own business. Thank you for helping to keep Hui Malama open.
Going to Hui Malama is helping me and will help a lot more kids in the future.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Very good. Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Alex Macaraeg. Alex? Nora Macaraeg? No. MEDB. They must
have left. Is he parking? So we’ll pass that one. Kyla Kealohapauole.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, Kailie. We try hard.
MS. KEALOHAPAUOLE: It’s actually Kyla. Hi, my name is Kyla Kealohapauole. I am 13 years
old and I currently go to Maui Waena Intermediate School. I am in the 7th grade. I’ve
been in MEO for about a year and what we learn in MEO is that negative effects of
drinking and smoking. We also do community service to help other people in need. And
we have a lot of fun things for MEO. We try making Maui a better place to live on. And
so thank you for your continued support to the MEO Youth Service Program.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause).

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
Christine Alonzo.

Next testifier, Alissa Okada.

Come on down.

followed by

MS. OKADA: Good evening. My name is Alissa Okada and I am 11 years old. I am in the 6th
grade at Maui Waena and I joined MEO Youth Services Program during the beginning
of 6th grade and have enjoyed it ever since. MEO picks us up from school, provides
snacks for us, gives us time to do homework and takes us on various adventures such
as hiking, camping and swimming. We also give back to the community by sign waving
to give awareness and prevent drug and alcohol abuse. Last year, we even helped out
at the senior citizens at the Senior Fair. I really enjoyed being a part of MEO Youth
Services and look forward to continuing this program. Thank you for your time and
support.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...
-6-
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Christine Alonzo followed by Jennifer Suzuki.
MS. ALONZO: Good evening, Honorable Councilmembers. My name is Christine Alonzo, an
8th grade student at Maui Waena Intermediate School. I am here to testify on behalf of
Maui Economic Development Board. MEDB has given me so much opportunities in the
last year like recording a radio commercial for the Ke Alahele Fund Benefit Dinner and
being able to attend the banquet as a speaker with my classmate. Speaking to a crowd
of over 500 guests was sure nerve-racking. But in the process of practicing I have gained
confidence in publicly speaking. I would like to thank MEDB for giving me this
opportunity because from that experience I am now much more outgoing to speak at
events. Without MEDB I would not be able to publicly speak and have more confidence
in what I do. Please support MEDB for me, my club, and the students of Maui. Thank
you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Jennifer Suzuki followed by Brendan Baker. So the next person
if you could come up front so that we can.
there you go. Go ahead. Thank you.
.

.

MS. SUZUKI: Good evening, Honorable Councilmembers. My name is Jennifer Suzuki and
I’m the Technology teacher and Advisor to the Tech Club at Maui Waena Intermediate
School. I’m here to testify on behalf of Maui Economic Development Board, MEDB has
given so much to my students and to my program. Basically, through the 21st century
grant they’ve obtained, we were able to staff a full-fledged STEM after work school
program where we offer media, robotics, coding and gardening. We have over a hundred
students enrolled and they are all able to participate in real life STEM activities on a
daily basis. They run a 20-minute show that airs in our school’s closed circuit. They
create computer games, animations, commercials, they build robots, and they grew over
500 lbs. of food last year. None of this would have been possible without the support of
Maui Economic Development Board. But really, the most important thing that MEDB
does for my students is give them confidence. Confidence to compete on a national
level. Opportunity
opportunity to learn from industry experts. And exposure
exposure to industry standard programs and equipment. My students are capable,
brilliant, hardworking, and amazing. And because of MEDB they are given the chance
to show it. Please support MEDB. Thank you.
—

-

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause]...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Brendan Baker followed by Kemu Jamal.
MS. BAKER: Good evening, Honorable Council. My name is Brendan Baker. I’m here on
behalf of the Maui Economic Development Board. I’m currently 17 years old and I reside
-7-
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in Wailuku but I do attend Maui High School. And MEDB has been sponsoring Maui
High School’s STEMwork classes and afterschool robotics program, which I’m currently
enrolled in and I’ve been enrolled in for the past four years of my high school career.
And through that, I’ve been able to learn so much about STEM, which is Science,
Technology, Engineering, and Math, and I’ve always had a passion for building and
designing. That’s always been my thing. I like to take things apart and being able to
actually go to a class and afterschool program and being able to do that but on a way
more fun level with robotics especially because that’s one of my other passions now,
and I get to be with more students to actually do what I love to do. So I get to have
wonderful connections being able to go to competitions that MEDB is helping fund and
support and being able to meet other people especially when we go to Hawaii Regional
for robotics. We get to meet people from Japan, from China, from Australia, and from
the mainland. So we get to make wonderful connections and learn so much about
science, technology, engineering and math with people that we love. So I want to thank
MEDB and I want to help that you guys support MEDB in this decision, or not decision
but in STEM. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
Nakamoto.

So the next testifier is Kema Jamal followed by Danielle

MS. JAMAL: Good evening. My name is Kema Jamal. The purpose of my testimony is
representation of Malama family Recovery Center. 38$ Ano Street is home away from
home. It is truly our tight-knit ohana. Malama family Recovery Center is a substance
abuse treatment facility for women and their children only that provides a life net path
to recovery. It is one of the only two facilities in the State that allows women to enter
treatment with their children. They offer both residential and out-patient treatment
with a therapeutic approach, including Hawaiian culture practices. Women and their
children can stay up to 1$ months in the facility at varying levels of care while they learn
how to live clean and sober lives and reintegrate back into the community with
confidence. Malama Family Recovery Center eliminates the barriers to treatment that
have traditionally kept women from getting the help they need.
They provide
transportation, child care during classes, intensive treatment, and case management.
The staff conducts developmental screening for all children as early as two months to
five years of age and refer these children for services in the community as needed. This
builds a strong foundation for the mothers and children. Malama Family Recovery
Center helps the women develop community connections with all of the wonderful
agencies Maui has to offer. These connections provide a solid foundation for long-term
recovery success. The facility provides food, shelter and a safe nurturing environment
for 25 women and their children at any given time. Malama Family Recovery Center is
sensitive to women in eminent danger and trauma situations. We are all proud to
announce that 86 percent of the women who successfully completed the therapeutic
living program last year are doing well with reported no drug or alcohol use since
-8-
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treatment completion. These women also have employment, stable housing, and
repaired family relationships. We would like to thank Maui County and all of you
Councilmembers for supporting this wonderful program that does so much for the
families they serve. Addiction is a severe epidemic on all of our islands. It has no
prejudice over anyone. However, there is hope in the healing, there is growth in the
support. Last and not least, I leave you with this there is power in recovery. Thank
you.
—

AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Is it Danielle Nakamoto?
MS. NAKAMOTO: Yes. Aloha. My name is Danielle and I’m representing Malama Recovery
Center. I am 43 years old; I have four children and two grandchildren. I’m a recovering
addict for over 20 plus years till I finally realized that I had a problem. I called Malama
Family Recovery Center because I knew that I had a really bad addiction, and that I had
to do something with my life. I didn’t want to continue to do the same bad habits that
I continued to do. I was in circles, I was running in circles, playing ring around the
roses with my lifestyle and it was getting me nowhere. I was tired of doing the same
things and not moving forward. So I want to say “thank you” to Malama Recovery Center
for admitting me into their program. They have taught me how to reprogram the
importance of being clean and sober. What makes me appreciate them a lot more is
that now I am in after care, which is once a week, they would let me attend to their
classes to just hang out with the girls. So, once again, I want to say personally thank
you to Lisa, Aunty Donna, to all the counselors, to all the PAs, employees to Malama
Recovery Center. I have my family and my life back. Thank you, to all Councilmembers.

AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Well go back to the first two

-

Alex Macaraeg?

MS. MACARAEO: Hi. I’m sorry but Alex had to go to another meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, you’re next up.
MS. MACARAEG: I am next. Awesome. Thanks, Don. Hello, everyone, I am here to speak on
behalf of MEDB, and I just wanted...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Your name, please.
MS. MACARAEG: Oh, my name is Nora Macaraeg. I’m Alex’s mom.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. MACARAEG: And Alex is part of the Maui Waena afterschool program. And I just wanted
to say how much it has benefitted him and we hope that you will continue to support
-9-
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MEDB because they do so much wonderful things for our kids. I just wanted to share
that unfortunately a lot of kids don’t always love going to school or doing homework,
but for us it was our leverage for Alex. He’s one of them that don’t like school very much
but because he loves the afterschool program it made him.
because we used it as a
leverage for him to be able to go to the afterschool program he has to stay on top of his
homework and it’s amazing to see what they are willing to do when they love something.
So I hope that you will continue to support MED3. And the other thing also that I
wanted to share was I used to think that the STEM program was, you know, more like
the nerdy club but I think up until recently they have added like a gardening program
and a lot of kids who are into that techy group they don’t get to see that side. And that’s
one thing that I am very grateful for is because they had added that on. My son actually
learned that vegetables are not necessarily always from the grocery stores, and he
actually got to see, I mean, be a part of growing them. So anyway, thank you so much.
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Nora.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Sydney Dempsey followed by Tiana-Lei Juan.
MS. DEMPSEY: Good evening, Councilmembers. My name is Sydney Dempsey and I’m a
Junior at Maui High School and I’m here to testify on behalf of the Maui Economic and
Development Board [sic], and their support in STEM. This past year, I was one of the
interns through MEDB’s summer internship program. This internship has given me
experience working for a client and producing graphics and videos that will be used to
help improve the business. It has also taken my learning outside of the classroom and
not only improve my technology skills but also my communication, organizational, and
time management abilities. And also through MEDB’s support and robotics at the
school, it has also exposed me towards many future careers such as computer science
and engineering. Being a member of robotics has helped me grow and work on my
problem solving skills and taught me the importance of collaboration and how it is vital
towards reaching success, My experiences through robotics and STEM have also helped
me earn and become a Dean’s list finalist at our recent competition. And the Dean’s list
award recognizes students who exemplify STEM education and 2) are passionate in
STEM. And this award has also given me the opportunity to travel to St. Louis and to
the world championships. So without MED3’s support I never would have been exposed
to these opportunities and discover my passion for STEM.
So, thank you,
Councilmembers and thank you for listening.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Tiana-Lei Juan followed by Breanna Marie Taguchi.

-
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MS. JUAN: Good evening, Honorable Councilmembers, My name is Tiana-Lei Juan and I am
an 8th grade student at Maui Waena Intermediate School. I am here to testify on behalf
of Maui Economic Development Board. Not only have we been lucky enough to have
received funding from MEDB but they have given us the opportunity to attend many
workshops and conferences. They have graciously included us in photo shop training,
web design training, workshops on renewable energy, and the STEMworks Conference
at which we were able to learn about everything from optical technology to game design.
This year, we had just attended the 13th Annual Student Television Network Convention
in Atlanta, Georgia. With the equipment that MEDB was able to provide us with we
were able to place in 9 out of 11 awards. Maui Waena is the only middle school that
has won that many awards for student television network. However, MEDB has not
only provided our club with the equipment necessary to being the best that we are. They
have provided us with the money to travel and attend the STEM conventions where we
get to meet new people and share our passions for videography, photography, and
writing. With that teams from different places of the world get to bond and make new
friends over something that they love to do their passion, their life. There we get to
come together and not diverge. MEDB has enriched my life and given me learning
opportunities and life experiences that I never would have had without them. Their staff
is caring and dedicated, and their funding is so important to the youth of Maui. Thank
you.
—

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So we have Breanna and next to follow is Wincy Perez.
MS. TAGUCHI: Good evening, Honorable Councilmembers. My name is Breanna Marie
Taguchi. I am an $th grade student at Maui Waena Intermediate School. I’m here to
testify on behalf of the Maui Economic Development Board. MEDB has been so
supportive of our media program. We were Ke Alahele grant recipients and this helped
us to attend digital media training classes to ameliorate our abilities. Last year, Emmy
award winner Les Rose came to teach us more about journalism and storytelling. Since
MEDB has given me this opportunity to attend Les Rose’s summer camp I got to meet
up with him again in Atlanta, Georgia during the 13th Annual Student Television
Network Convention and was introduced to more of his astonishing breathtaking stories
and knowledge. He taught me how to expand my vocabulary, shoot with love and
passion, and grasp on to an amazing story when you see one. He shows everyone that
you are capable of creating a heartfelt and fascinating story. We are so fortunate to
have this partnership because I wouldn’t have been able to meet such a wonderful
person like Les. I’ve gained so much knowledge from him. I have learned so much
throughout my middle school experiences. I want you to personally recommend you to
support Maui Economic Development Board with funding for my club, my school, and
the students of Maui. Thank you for your consideration and time. Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
-H-
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AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Wincy Perez followed by Malie Karnalo.
MR. PEREZ: Good evening, Honorable Councilmembers. My name is Wincy Gerard Perez and
I am a 6th grader at Maui Waena Intermediate School. I’m here to testify on behalf of
Maui Economic Development Board. The club STEMworks have been lucky to get
funding for MEDB because it has allowed our club to get exclusive opportunities such
as the GIS training camp. This camp has allowed me to delve, develop.
not making
sales which has allowed me participate in the STEM Conference using these skills in
the map making section. This also allowed me to make new relationships and meet new
people at the camp such as new teachers and new other students. Also, right now, I
wouldn’t be standing here and speaking if it weren’t for the club that gave me the skills
that I have formed since the beginning of my school year. Thank you.
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Good job.

AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Malie Kamalo followed by Victoria Satoafaiga. I can’t pronounce
this last name. That’s right? Sorry if I butchered that.
MS. KAMALO: That’s okay. Good evening, Honorable Councilmembers. My name is Malie
Kamalo and I’m a 7th grade student at Maui Waena Intermediate School. I am here to
testify on behalf of Maui Economic Development Board. MEDB has given my club and
I a variety of opportunities. MEDB has helped us fund for our equipment that is able
to make videos for competitions and a weekly show called “Falcon Features,” that airs
every Wednesday. This year, I have the opportunity to attend the 7th Annual STEM
Conference at the Wailea Beach Marriott along with a few of my peers. This allows me
to learn more about technology and STEM-related things. Not only is this conference
about learning but I also get to create brand new friendships with people around the
State. My club and I are very grateful for all the support, funding, and opportunities
that MEDB has given us. It’s helped me get more involved with my career options and
create brand new friends. Without MEDB our club would never have been the same as
today. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Victoria followed by Makoa Maldanado.
MS. SATOAFAIGA:
Good evening, Honorable Councilmembers.
My name is Victoria
Satoafaiga. I’m the Unit Director for the Girls and Boys Clubs of Maui Paukukalo
Club. I want to share with you all an amazing success story that took place at our club
—

-
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this past week. We have three girls that attend our club daily. One of these girls attend
Maui Waena Intermediate and the other two attend lao Intermediate. All three of our
girls have been struggling with their grades for the past two quarters. Since then our
staff team have been pouring into these three members and have suggested that they
be enrolled into our Sylvan Learning Tutoring Program. During the last few months we
have been encouraging them to complete all of their daily assignments, be responsible
for themselves, and we’ve been keeping them accountable for their choices. Now, I am
proud to say that all three of them have shown great progress in school. Report cards
came in last week and I was both nervous and excited to see how they did. Member No.
1, which shall remain nameless, starting the year with a very low GPA of 0.2$. She has
progressed to a GPA of 2.0 for her third quarter grade. Member No. 2 started the year
with a 1.0 GPA, and now holds a 2.3 GPA for this quarter. Last but not least, Member
No. 3 began the year with a 2.2 GPA and has impressively raised her GPA to a 3.2.
These young girls are still work in progress and I know that, unfortunately, a lot of their
academic hardship stems from their home life. As a staff team, we have decided not
only to recognize our high GPA members but also these three individuals who have
improved immensely. Overwhelmed by emotion and pure pride for these girls, I literally
had to remove myself during club meeting and have my staff Uncle Pono announce
the award of most improved grades. I wanted to share this story with you, not to brag
about our staff team or accomplishments but to truly highlight the work that we all do
as a community. I’m extremely proud of these young ladies and I can’t wait to see what
the future holds. I believe that just with a little time, effort, encouragement, and
consistency, amazing things can happen. We are encouraging more members not to
stop here but to keep pushing forward. Our goal for everyone at our club is a 4.0 grade
point average. I believe that these three girls will meet this goal very soon. Our
organization could not share success stories like these without your continuous
support.
—

MS. BROOKS: 2 minutes 45 seconds.
MS. SATOAFIAGA: Mahalo for your time and all that you do for our keiki. Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause]...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Very good. Is this Makoa?
MR. MALDANADO-GAEA: Aloha, Honorable Councilmembers. My name is Makoa Maldanado.
I am $ years old. I go to Lihikai Elementary School. I go to Paukukalo Club and I’ve
been going to the club for the past three years. I come to club mostly every day unless
I have a baseball game or unless I have to go home because I have no practice. What I
like about club is when we go down to the field and we get our daily exercise. I like
going in the gym playing sham battles, kickball, but what I mostly like about going to
the Boys and Girls Club is snack shop. I also like the STEM program because the STEM
program has been helping me improve my grades in school, on my homework, doing my
test, and I’ve been scoring a little higher than most of the smartest kids in the class.
1—’
-
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right on.
MR. MALDANADO-GAEA: And in STEM we\ie been learning about engineering how things
work, what things are reusable, recyclable, and what things can be thrown away. And
if you don’t know what STEM means, it means Science, Technology, Engineering, and
Math. I just wanted to tell all of you thank you for supporting Boys and Girls Clubs on
Maui. See you next year, Councilmembers.
-

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good job! You’re the man.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Windy featherhair followed by Evan Aquinde. Oh, left. Okay.
So Evan Aquinde.
followed by Janice Aquinde,
.

.

MR. AQUINDE: Good evening, Honorable Councilmembers. My name is Evan Aquinde and I
am an $th grader from Maui Waena Intermediate School. I am here to testify on behalf
of MEDB. Thanks to MEDB I was able to learn how to film, edit, animate, make videos,
and program robots because of STEM activities. MEDB has also introduced me to many
career choices like videography, game designing, and programming by allowing me to
visit colleges and talk to professionals. Thank you, Honorable Councilmembers, for
funding MEDB so the students, like me, can have these opportunities. I hope you’ll
continue this funding. Thank you for your time and consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Janice.
MS. AQUINDE: Good evening, Honorable Councilmembers. My name is Janice Aquinde and
I’m Evan’s and Elise’s mom. I’m pretty much like a helicopter mom. I want to know
what they’re doing and when Evan started 6th grade I had no idea what STEM was. And
they had their opportunity to go to a STEM career field trip so I tagged along. And so
when I went, I was amazed. They got to meet all the other people in the Tech Park, the
businesses. They talked to the people to see how they got there and what was important.
They had a lot of different people from different backgrounds that went through school
or some straight into their career, and I thought that was really great for the kids to
know. I wish they had that when I was younger because it was confusing. And through
MEDB they have helped with a lot of other STEM items like the STEMworks after school
where Evan and Elise have learned to do their media and robotics, and they even did
some gardening. MEDB also had a family night at our school where the Maui High
students came and talked to the kids about high school, the academies that they have,
talked to them about colleges and scholarships. It’s kind of neat that they have an idea
so when he’s ready for high school already. When I was his age, I wasn’t. They also
had workshops where Evan and Elise has gotten to work on their skills and MEDB has
14-
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been so wonderful. They helped to provide some equipment and computers for them to
work with, and they also paid for their conference fees for the competition. And in the
competition, we have to travel very far, and they did very well. They entered 11
competitions and they placed in nine. And without MEDB’s help, I don’t think that
would have been possible. So with MEDB they provide great opportunities for our
children, which I believe is building our future. So, thank you for your time and
consideration, and please continue to support MEDB.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Good job.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Paula Higuchi. Paula? There she is.
Cortez.

.

.

followed by Shaileen

MS. HIGUCHI: Good evening. My name is Paula Higuchi and I serve as the Unit Director for
the Boys and Girls Clubs of Maui Central Club. first off, I would like to extend my
deepest gratitude for all you have helped to provide our organization as a whole, and
specifically for the Central Clubhouse. With the short amount of time that I have, I will
attempt to give a snap shot of what your help directly provides for our youth. This year,
to date, the Central Club currently has 412 members; over 120 club members attend
on a daily average. To reflect on last year, we had 418 students participate in our power
hour program, which is an afterschool homework time. Three hundred thirty-eight
students participated in Project Learn. It’s another educational program that we offer.
Forty-four boys participated in a mentoring program called Passport to Manhood.
Eighty-one girls participated in a similar program called Smart Girls. Four hundred
and three members participated in healthy life skills at recreationing club and we
provided 1,738 free meals, no cost to our kids, and 4,400 free snacks. Though
we
see our clubhouse as a home away from home, We love supporting our families. For
example, we have one family with an older sister at Maui High, she maintains a 4.0 GPA
and she has two younger siblings who also attend Club one from Maui Waena and
another from Lihikal, and it’s great. They all get to come together at our clubhouse, sit
down, do their homework together, compete each other in Sham battle, encourage one
another throughout the day, and we have multiple families like that. And this specific
family they even invited their four cousins from two other families to come be at club
with them. It’s a great meeting place for the youth of Maui. And I’d also like to highlight
our Youth of the Year Maui finalist Nigel Mayfield. Nigel has been a club member for
the past five years. He came here from the mainland. He had no friends. He was very
nervous to be here. But soon enough, he was able to get to know the staff and other
club members. And when he came here he was going through a bunch of family trials
so he was at a really rough place. But now he’s a Junior at Baldwin High School, playing
baseball, taking AP courses maintaining a 3.4 GPA, and he is an amazing role model to
the rest of the kids at our club. So reflecting on this past year just motivates us for
what’s ahead. I hope to launch a gardening project at our club and utilize the USDA
summer eating program to offer even more nutritious meals for our club members
throughout the summer.
-

.

—

-
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MS. BROOKS: Two minutes 45 seconds.
MS. HIGUCHI: Forty-five seconds. Thank you. Well, thank you very much. Everything I’ve
highlighted could not be possible without your help, and we appreciate your continued
support and we see bright futures ahead. Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)..,

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good job. Shaileen? Shaileen Cortez followed by Afton Page.
MS. CORTEZ-ALAFUA: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aloha.
MS. CORTEZ-ALAFUA: My name is Sharleen Cortez-Alafua and I am from the Central Boys
and Girls Club. I am 10 years old and in the 5th grade at Kahului Elementary School.
I started attending club three years ago. The Boys and Girls Club is really fun and
caring. They provide many fun activities like cooking which helps me and my fellow
club members with our culinary skills. Another activity that the Boys and Girls Club
provides is game tournaments, such as hanafuda, Portuguese horseshoe, and ping pong
tournaments. In tournaments, all club members have fun challenging each other for
prizes. The Boys and Girls Club works hard to raise money for equipment, like
computers for tech lab and sports supplies for outdoor games. The Boys and Girls Club
also works hard to get people to provide and donate time for members like Grand Wailea,
cooking food for the club, and Sylvan tutoring helping kids academically. They give club
members like me opportunities to work hard for our community. For example, BGC
staff takes us to beach cleanups and keiki fest volunteering. The Boys and Girls Club
is always there for me and my friendly club mates when we need them. Thank you for
listening and thank you to the Maui County Council for your support.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good job.
AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So Afton Page

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Excuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --followed by Charles Duarte.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can you explain to my friend, to my left, not Mr. Guzman,
the next guy he’s asking what Portuguese horseshoes are? He wants to know. Can you
explain it to him?

-
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MS. CORTEZ-ALAfUA: Uh.. when there’s two like boxes with holes in them. And there’s
like metal circles with holes in them and you throw them and try to get them inside the
hole.
.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
MS. PAGE: Good evening. My name is Afton Page. I’m 11 years old and I love swimming.
Please fund the pools because it’s a good place to play and learn to swim. It’s a safe
place...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Excuse me. You know what, speak into the mike and speak
a little slower because I really not.
I don’t understand, you’re going too fast for me.
Okay, please?
.

.

MS. PAGE: It’s a safe place for anyone to swim. There are over 400 kids that swim on swim
teams on Maui. Please fund our pools and the maintenance for them so we can continue
being healthy community members. Swim team is an important part of my life. Thank
you for continuing to fund the pools and their maintenance,
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good job. Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause]...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Charles Duarte followed by Kaylyn.
Sisters.

.

.

wait. Is it Kaylyn Cortez?

MR. DUARTE: Thank you. Hello. I’m Charles Duarte. Before I start my speech I would like
to thank the Maui County Council for supporting the Boys and Girls Clubs of Maui.
The reason why I’m here is because I want to share a testimony for the Boys and Girls
Club in Central. I’ve started going to the Boys and Girls Club since I was nine years old
till now. When I first stepped into that building, I felt nervous because there are kids
that I don’t know until I started talking and playing sports with them. I got to know a
lot of club members. And then I started talking to the staff. The staff were kind and
respectful to me and understood when I needed help. This club actually helped me with
my social skills. I am a cadet in the Army Junior ROTC cadet. I was in the debate team.
I’ve done better in school because of this Boys and Girls Club. Thank you for listening
to my testimony of the Boys and Girls Club.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good job.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause]...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Kaylyn.

-
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MS. CORTEZ-ALAfUA: Aloha. I’m Kaylyn Cortez-Alafua. I am 13 years old at Maui Waena
Intermediate School and I have been a member at the Boys and Girls Club for three
years. The Boys and Girls Club is one of my most favorite places ever. To me, it’s like
a second home. I can always rely on the Boys and Girls to be there for me in many
different ways academically, emotionally, and physically. The Boys and Girls Club has
many different programs and activities, For example, I can always count on the power
hour and project learn programs to get.
to help me get my homework done and learn
new things. The staff also encourages me and my fellow club members to play outdoor
activities together to be active and stay fit. I am also in a smart girl’s program where
any girl club member can join to build self-esteem, friendships, and gain maturity. The
Boys and Girls Club also has a super crew program where all of the staff and volunteers
encourage all of my fellow club members to work together to clean our clubhouse. Super
crew helps me build teamwork skills with others. The Boys and Girls Club also takes
us on educational field trips which lets us help our community and have fun. Without
the Boys and Girls Club I would not have all of these great experiences. So come and
join our Boys and Girls Club happy ohana and mahalo for listening. And thank you to
the County Council for your support.
—

.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

.(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Good job! Lily Barrett, followed by T. J. Barrett.
MS. BARRE1Th Hi, my name is Lily Barrett and I swim for the Maui Dolphin Swim Club. I
think it is very important that Maui County keeps funding public pools. I believe this
because it is safer to swim at a pool rather than the beach or a waterfall because there
are lifeguards at the pool. Reason No. 2, it helps people exercise and stay fit. Reason
No. 3, everyone, young or old, can visit the pooi and not only rich people. My last reason
is I want everyone, young and old, to have the opportunity to swim in a safe
environment. Thank you for letting me share why I want Maui County to keep funding
public pools so kids like me can enjoy swimming. Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good job. T. J. Barrett followed by Phyllis Robinson.
MR. BARRErP: Hi, my name is T. J. Barrett and I swim for the Maui Dolphin Swim Club, I
want you to continue funding the pools on Maui. Having pools open to the public is
important so people can stay fit and healthy. Hawaii is surrounded by waters so
everyone should learn to swim in a safe environment in case of an emergency. My
passion is swimming so if I have to pay every time I wanted to practice, I wouldn’t be
able to afford it. And because of all the practicing that I did last year, I qualified as 1 of
49 team members to represent the State of Hawaii at Western Zones, the fourth fastest
swim meet in the country. My life time goal is to qualify for the Olympics. So please
consider funding the pools so hundreds of kids like me can achieve their goals. Also,
please keep the maintenance and repair fund in Aquatics and not in a General Fund so
we get a little bit more. Thank you for your support.
-
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AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause).

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good job! Phyllis.
MS. ROBINSON: Esteem Councilmembers, Co-Chairs Victorino and Guzman, my name is
Phyllis Robinson, and I am the Vice-President of the Haleakala Chapter of the Hawaii
farmers Union United. I’m here to say
I’m very proud to say that I’m here
representing our farm apprentice mentoring program which the County has funded now
for coming up on two years. We’re entering into our third year. We now have three
Maui chapters of the Farmers Union one in Hana, one Upcountry in East Maui, and
one in West Maui that meets at the Tropical Plantation it’s called the Mona Kahalawai
Chapter. The FAM Program currently serves two of those chapters Mona Kahalawai
and Haleakala. We now have 450 members of the Farmers Union on Maui. We’re very,
very proud of that. We’ve been growing steadily. As you all know, the average age of
farmers on Maui is 60, and that’s true in the State and that’s also true at the national
level. We need to grow new farmers. And our farm apprentice mentoring program is
doing just that. We just graduated seven members, three are here tonight to speak to
you. And all seven are now working on farms on Maui. Five are actually on the West
side and they are doing a moringa specialty crop grant that we got from the Hawaii
Department of Agriculture, and they are growing moringa on two acres. And I’m also
proud to say that one of our farm mentors, James Simpliciano, is now enrolled in the
food innovation centers accelerator program. And as he learns every week, he is sharing
what he is learning with our seven apprentices so that they can do a value added product
with moringa and turning that into a marketing plan, branding it,
.

.

.

—

—

—

--

MS. BROOKS: Two minutes 45 seconds.
MS. ROBINSON: --and getting it out into the public. So we’re very proud of that program and
I really want to put a pitch in for the food innovation center. It’s a great program. It
teaches our farmers how to get product to market.
MS. BROOKS: Three minutes.
MS. ROBINSON: And I hope you’ll continue that. So thank you so much for funding us and
continuing to fund our FAM Program. Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Phyllis.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Next testifier is Sookie Kunst followed by Alexandria Tyau.
MS. KUNST: Good evening. Thank you for listening to us. My name is Sookie Kunst and I’m
a Co-Chair of the Maui Bicycling League’s Education and Safety Committee. So I am
here to provide testimony in support of the West Maui Greenway Project. I’m also a
-
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resident of Kihei and would like to say that I also support CBS 1926 for a complete
streets roadway in Kihei. But fli talk the rest about the West Maui Greenway that’s on
hand right now. I’m here to ask the Council to support and approve the design and
construction of Phase 1 of the West Maui Greenway Project CBS 3240, specifically the
$1.5 million for the year 2017. In the past, Maui hasn’t really shine in the bicycle and
pedestrian friendly categories because of the limited number of designated multi-use
pathways. Since I’ve moved here I know that I’ve been told countless times not to ride.
It’s too dangerous. But it is really an ideal place to ride and it’s economical and it’s
healthy and it’s community building. So I would love to see more greenways. But West
Maui, in particular, has the fewest alternative routes for cyclists and pedestrians. And
so it’s very badly needed on Maui. Roads are not designed for multi-use and shared by
high volume of local residents and tourists. The visitors are often unfamiliar with the
roads, they’re usually distracted by the scenery especially during whale season riding
to Lahalna, in particular. We would like to keep this as safe as possible. West Maui
children will have a way to use the path by walking or biking to school activities. We
can also use the West Maui greenway as an emergency route when there are major
accidents and the roads are closed. Today, there really is no alternative path and traffic
comes to a dead halt, which is a problem. This creates poor economic, safety, and
unhealthy stress for our residents and visitors. So, West Maui residents and visitors,
local economy would really benefit from this, designating this multi-use trail for walking
and cycling in the community. Offering this kind of recreation has health benefits
overall and safety for those riding bicycles and walking. So we have applied for different
types of grants and already have received a grant from the National Park Services and
this project seems to have gotten
—

MS. BROOKS: Two minutes and 45 seconds.
MS. KUNST: --quite a bit of attention because of the location and the history, private
community and County partnerships. Approval of this budget will show our County’s
commitment and help secure the Federal funding and other funding to complete the 25
miles.
MS. BROOKS: Three minutes.
MS. KUNST: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you very much.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause).

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Next testifier

-

Alexandria Tyau.

MS. TYAU: Good evening, Council. My name is Alex Tyau and I’m here to speak on behalf of
Best Buddies. I’m currently a student at Maui High School and I’m part of the Best
Buddies Maui High School Club; however, I would like to express that Best Buddies is
more than a club. It’s about building friendships and inclusion with students with
-
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disabilities. I would like to say that my buddy, Shelby, is an amazing person and I’m so
glad that I’ve been able to meet her and had this opportunity to build this friendship
with her. I felt that I’ve given to her as much as she has given to me. I would like to
say that Shelby is a ray of sunshine. There’s no other way to describe but she’s
constantly happy, she loves to play games, and hang out just like any other person.
And she deserves a friendship and I’m glad that I’ve been able to give it to her through
this club. Maui High and Best Buddies have been working very hard throughout these
past few years and I’d like to thank you for your continuous support in making this
possible. This past summer, I’ve had the opportunity to travel to Indiana with Shelby
to attend the Best Buddies Leadership Conference. At this conference, Shelby
performed a song in front of over 2,500 people from around the world. It was an amazing
opportunity for her and I felt that it really showcased her talent who she was as a person.
Shelby would not have been able to do this without Best Buddies and I’m glad that she
was because her disability doesn’t define who she is and her talent is who she is. I
would like to thank you for your continuous support and making this possible and
allowing me to speak tonight. Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. So this will conclude my portion of the meeting.
I’m going to hand over the mike to my esteem colleague and district neighbor Mike
Victorino. By the way, this is his last term, his last meeting. And although we kid each
other a lot, he calls me “Junior” and “Boy”, you know, there’s a saying and I’m Filipino
and we’re here in Kahului the best chicken in the derby is the rooster and we have our
best rooster here tonight. So I turn over the mike to none only than Mike Victorino,
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What projects you want me to help you with? Sorry, Riki, I
didn’t plan this one. Okay. Next one is Garrett Ancheta. And Garrett you will be
followed by Anthony Arcuria. Okay. Go ahead, Garrett.
MR. ANCHETA: Thank you. Aloha, Councilmembers. My name is Garrett Ancheta. I’m a field
technician at Puu Kukui Watershed Preserve. I’m here to provide testimony for a
continued grant funding from the County. I’d like to thank you guys for the support
that our agency has received thus far. It’s played a huge role in allowing us to
accomplish our management plan from field crew costs, material, ops, personnel, all
around the board. The support from the County is huge. I’d like to say that when I say
personnel from an intern to a field tech I have the County to thank for that opportunity
to work in a field that I’m truly passionate about, which is conservation, so thank you.
Ola i ka Wai water is life, right. Water supports all our life so if we want to continue
to have this life support that we call water, it makes sense to invest in measures that
will help ensure aqua fire recharge and a continued supply of water for our community.
So I’d just like to thank you guys for the opportunity to speak and please continue to
support our agency in our conservation and natural resource management efforts.
Mahalo Nui.
—

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Anthony, we thank you for your hard work because it’s not
easy to go walk up there and cut, and do all the things that you do. Thank you for
everything you do and all the people that do the water. Let’s give them a big hand.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

MR. ANCHETA: Right on. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Anthony [sic].
MR. ANCHETA: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I’m sorry. I was calling you Anthony. I was looking
at the wrong paper. Sony.
Mr. Ancheta. Anthony, it’s your turn
.

.

--

MR. ARCURIA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --followed by Kirk Hunt.
MR. ARCURIA: My name is Anthony Arcuria. I’m the Program Director over at Aloha House
Residential Substance Abuse Services. I want to thank the honorable board members
for your supporting us in the past. You’ve given us two grants and supported our
residential detox and our residential substance abuse programs. And those programs
are very important. They’re offering life or death services in many cases. Substance
Abuse is something that affects individuals, families in our community at large so we
feel honored to be a part of helping address that issue and are very grateful for the
support that you’ve given us in helping us to do that. I want to say that we are able to
cover most of the cost of Residential Substance Abuse Services through the use of
insurance and things like that but there are some cases where no insurance is available.
If somebody comes in and is really just a.. they’re under the influence, it’s hard to get
all the information that we need in order to get that person covered. Without your help,
we would be unable, we would have to just turn those people away. But since you’re
able to, we can bring those people in, treat them, and your continuing to support us not
just allows us to support the people that you’re directly funding, which is over 150
individuals in the past three quarters alone but we kind of figured out a ratio so we’re
actually able to help more than twice that many because you know we take some of the
brunt of that too. And then many of those people were able to get covered through
insurance. So there’s folks that we’re not sure if they’re going to get covered or not,
we’re able to work with you guys and get them some help. So I’ll just say a few words
about the program. For those that don’t know about our substance abuse services at
Aloha House, they’re evidenced based, compassionate, trauma informed, culturally
sensitive. We’re treating individuals and families using an integrative approach treating
mental health, substance abuse, medical and other issues. We are the only medically
monitored detox residential provider in the State actually so we are able to help people
that have a complex set of issues. The treatment is helping; it’s working
.

—
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MS. BROOKS: Two minutes 45 seconds.

MR. ARCURIA: Thank you. So mahalo for your support.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hunt [sic].

AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Now III call on Myriam Tuttle.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Kirk Hunt.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, Kirk Hunt. I’m sorry. No, no, Kirk Hunt. Sorry, Kirk, I
apologize.
MR. HUNT: No problem
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, Kirk.
MR. HUNT: Good evening, Honorable Councilmembers. My name is Kirk Hunt and I’ve been
on Maui for 42 years. For 12 years I was a journeyman carpenter and for 30 years I
was a general contractor. I should be retired now but I got to get out of debt first.
Anyway, what I’m doing now is I help people out by advising them and supervising their
jobs and one problem that I found out was that plans are taking so long to go through
the County because they don’t have enough planning inspectors. And one guy, Russell
Higa on the third floor [sic] told me that.
I went and asked him how long does it going
to be before they finalize these plans, and he showed me a stack of plans this high and
he said, you’re down in the middle and it’s going to be two or three weeks before I even
get to it. And so I thought, well, I might apply for the job as a plans inspector. So I
went to the County and they said there’s no positions are available because no one has
requested them. And so, I’d like to see us get more plans inspectors so that we can
You know it should only take, right now it takes months for plans to go through. It can
be done in weeks if there was enough inspectors and so that’s all I’m asking for more
plans inspectors. And I don’t know if it’s because there’s a budget problem or because
people just don’t know about the need. But anyway, that’s all I have. Thanks.
.

.

.

—

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hunt. Next is Myriam Tuttle and followed
by Olga Perez. And I guess Myriam, you’re going to be interpreting for them?

MS. TUVFLE: My partner is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, your partner is. Okay, thank you. Go ahead, Myriam.

-
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MS. TUTTLE: Good evening. My name is Myriam Tuttle and I’m here to testify on behalf of Ka
Hale A Ke Ola Homeless Resource Center. I’m a legal alien since 2002 and I have lived
in Maui since July 2008. On March 2013, a U.S. citizen had hit me, threatened to kill
me, and then abandoned me depriving me of all economic support. And we bring our
children and been a home mom and primary caretaker for over six years without just
cause. As an alien with no friends and no family in the country, it was very painful and
scary not to know where to go. In the most critical point of my trial someone pointed to
the shelter first in Kahului, later on in Lahalna, as a place where I could go to seek
refuge. There I was from October 2013 through May 2014. A lot has happened ever
since. Today I stand before you a naturalized U.S. citizen, a registered court interpreter,
a trained medical interpreter, a member of the Ka Hale A Ke Ola Board of Directors, a
notary public, and a full-time worker at a job where I have the honor and joy to help
people help themselves and each other to cooperate with all their forces in the fight
against domestic violence, and to intercede and serve other survivors and their children
overcome everything that stands against basic human and civil rights like protection,
food, roof, equal access to education, justice, and medical care. In the midst of this
horrid trial in the shelter, I finally found a clean, safe place to live but I was also always
supported and guided through the many classes they provided and meetings with the
counselors fully equipped to listen, to teach, to encourage, to see beyond a person’s
strategy and circumstances. On behalf of all the legal immigrants and survivors of
domestic violence, I kindly ask you to support all low income housing facilities in the
County but most especially Ka Hale A Ke Ola Homeless Resource Center because they
are struggling and they shouldn’t because they are not only doing their job but are also
very aware of the important role they play in the recovery of people in need. And they
are sincerely committed to help them stand on their feet with hard work, dignity, and
respect.
MS. BROOKS: Two minutes 45 seconds.
MS. TUTTLE: Thank you for listening.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much. Olga Perez and Claudine Lara is going
to interpret for them, right? So please. Olga Perez.
MS. PEREZ: My name is Olga.
Spanish)

(with assistance from Interpreter

—

Claudia Lara) (Spoke in

MS. LARA: I am very grateful for the help and generosity that Enlace Hispano has given me.
Thank you very much because they have helped me in medical visits, interpretation and
translation of important documents, on job applications and a lot more. Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much. Next is Ana Leticia Romero.
-
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MS. ROMERO: (with assistance from Interpreter

-

Claudia Lam) (Spoke in Spanish)

MS. LARA: My name is Ana Leticia Romero. I live in Kahului, Hawaii. And MEO Enlace
Hispano has helped me in my process towards divorce. When I have court dates they
accompany me and they do not charge me anything. And when I get documents that
arrive in English they help me to translate them to Spanish. And when I have meetings
at school for my children, they help me with those processes and paperwork. And this
is why I ask that you continue to fund the program because they help me in so many
important processes and I ask that you please not remove the program and continue to
fund it. And thank you so much for everything.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Gracias. Jamie Ruiz Tones.
MR TORRES: (with assistance from Interpreter

—

Claudia Lara) (Spoke in Spanish)

MS. LARA: Good evening to everyone. My name is Jaime Ruiz Tones. I am a client of MEO
since towards the end of February.
I’m sorry January. I found myself in a situation
where I was almost at risk of being homeless. And I’ve been living here in Kahului, Maui
for a year under Section 8 housing. The owner of the building in which I lived in asked
me to vacate the residence towards the end of March. And at that time, I tried filling
out an application to be moved over to Section 8 housing in San Diego. Because of that
reason, I asked for help through Enlace Latino because it was so difficult for me to figure
out my situation and especially difficult for me to communicate with Section 8 housing
in San Diego. I am very grateful to Enlace Latino especially to Ms. Medium because she
immediately called Section 8 housing here on Maui and also immediately called them in
San Diego because the process as you know is very long and took, take several months.
They also were able to contact the shelter to help me find housing. I am very grateful
to MEO Enlace Latino because thanks to them I was able to resolve my problem. And I
am very grateful to you all for all the support you give to MEO because thanks to that
support they are able to help people like myself.
.

.

MR. TORRES: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You’re welcome.
MS. LARA: Thankyou.
AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: Claudine [sic], I saw you sign up but you weren’t going to
speak, just to interpret?
MS. LARA: Yeah, yeah, I’m just as an interpreter
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COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: You don’t want to say anything.
MS. LARA: --and I work with MEO.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Oh, you work with MEO. Thank you very much for
your service. Okay, next testifier is Margery Tau’a followed by Whit Germano.
MS. TAUA: Aloha, kakou. My name is Margery Tyau and we are here on behalf of MEO Head
Start. I’m here specifically for my daughter. She’s three years old and she’s a part of
Wailuku 3 MEO Head Start. Head Start is exactly as its named. It’s an opportunity for
families and their young children to get a head start on their education. Preschool is
not required by the State and the age for Kindergarten has been raised and so children
are expected to be at a much higher level than they’re able to without formal education,
which can be provided by Head Start. Head Start has encouraged us as parents to be
more involved in the advocacy for our children in education and it provides a place for
our children to begin a curriculum to learn communication skills and to be ready for
school. My daughter is special needs and so we couldn’t get her into any preschool.
She is in Head Start because of the inclusion program that is offered by MEO Head Start
through the DOE, And it is because of that she would have gotten lost in the cracks
because she’s not normal to be in a regular preschool but she’s not exactly special
enough to be in special needs inclusion. And we are so grateful for the funding that the
County has provided to allow our children to be a part of this program, which has
provided so much growth. I volunteer as often as I can and the children are so special.
And these are children who come from low income homes or special needs, and these
are the ones who will end up failing if we don’t encourage them to start now. And so we
just want to thank you and hope for continued support for MEO Head Start.
AUDIENCE:

..

.(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Witt Germano. How are you, Witt?
MR. GERMANO: Good. Thank you. Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Next will be Kaulana Pu’u.
MR. GERMANO: Aloha, Councilmembers. My name is Witt Germano. I manage the education and
volunteer programs and community events at Maui Nui Botanical Gardens. I would like to state
my support for Fiscal Year 2017 funding for Maui Nui Botanical Gardens as we continue to be an
important educational and community resource. Last year, 67 groups participated in our education
program; 996 students from preschool to high school age; and 319 college students. We also
educate visitors and residents about native Hawaiian plants by offering a central location with 112
labeled native species most from Maui. Our gardens audio tour was recently updated from 30
to 80 plants featured and a third update will increase that number to 120 by the end of the year.
Upcoming cultural opportunities offered at the gardens in the next few months include kapa
—

-
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making, dye making, cordage, and net weaving. We are a site for job training and we have a large
volunteer base. The total number of volunteers working at MNBG last year was 442 with 4,500
total service hours logged.
a contribution valued at $130,000. This kind of commitment from
the community means that there is public support for our mission and it is helping us to build a
destination that Maui County can be proud of. Thank you.
.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

.

(applause),..

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORLNO: Next, Kaulana Pu’u followed by Chris d’Avella.
MR. PUU: Aloha. My name is Kaulana Pu’u. I’m 20 years old. I’m a part-time worker at
Maui Nui Botanical Gardens, a small business owner, and a college student majoring
in agriculture at UH-MC. My job at Maui Nui is to take care of native plants, work with
volunteers and repair any broken equipment. I acquired this job when I took an
internship offered by the college to work at Maui Nui for four months. As I finished my
internship, they hired me because of my good work. I’d like to thank the Council for
making my job position possible because it’s a great way for me to apply what I learn at
UH-MC and to practice conservation of native species. Please continue to support
funding for MNBG so that more people can learn about the importance in the
conservation of native species. Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Chris, now is the “d” silent?
MR. dAVELLA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chris, okay, I’m going to let you pronounce it because I might
have screwed it up but go ahead.
MR. dAVELLA: Sure. Don’t worry.
COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: No worry about it.
MR. d’AVELLA: Aloha, Members of the Council. My name is Chris d’Avella. I am the plant
collections manager at Maui Nui Botanical Gardens. I’m here tonight to testify in favor
of the line item grant for Maui Nui Botanical Gardens. This year our focus is two-fold.
First, is to continue to expand our efforts to stand as a resource for the community and
for conservation groups. And second, to increase our efforts to conserve, restore and
make available endangered native plant species. Maui Nui Botanical Gardens supports
community agriculture. The Garden acts as a year-round source of native plants
supporting responsible landscaping by providing drought, tolerant, non-invasive native
species and horticultural advice to the community on a daily basis. In the last fiscal
year, we donated over 2,000 plants to groups and individuals. We donated to over 65
community groups ranging from schools to ecological restoration projects. To raise
revenue, we also sell plants every day and hold plant sales at events. Maui Nui Botanical
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Gardens in conjunction with our conservation partners is working to save endangered
species. In partnership with the plant extinction prevention program and the Parks
Department, we have conducted numerous volunteer trips on County property where
we work to preserve the last significant wild population of dwarf naupaka on Maui. In
another example, we have begun to work to carefully cross pollinate by hand genetically
distinct alula individuals in hopes of breeding improved seed stock to eventually offer
this endangered plant to the public once again. But perhaps one of the most important
species we work with is the Kanaloa Kahoolawensis with only two plants in cultivation.
We have spent many man hours caring for our single plant to preserve its pollen for
future use. It is because of the funding made possible by this Committee and others
that we are able to continue this important work. Thank you for your time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause),..

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nameaaea Hoshino. Go ahead.
MR. HOSHINO: Aloha mai kakou, owau o nameaaea. My name is Nameaaea Hoshino from
Lahaina, Maui. I’m a worker at Maui Nui Botanical Garden. I’m a kalo field assistant.
I was hired last year in hopes of protecting and preserving the Hawaiian kalo collections
that we have over 75 varieties, native and non-native. But my background is also as
I’m a fifth generation taro farmer from Lahaina. And Elle Cochran actually used to help
us with a few restorations at our place.
But you know the purpose of my expertise of
helping Maui Nui especially trying to educate our community and trying to distribute
huh because a lot of our families on the outside community wants to farm and we look
into native plants, native foods that Hawaii is looked at as sweet potato, kalo, awa, ulu
so a sustainable lifestyle. And kalo gives the opportunity for us to be more sustainable
because we have health problems that today we’re dealing with, We had the opportunity
to share that especially on last year we had Martin Luther King Day and we had 200
volunteers of nurses and doctors so I had a chance to explain what we do and what taro
does for a lot of our families, which a lot of people don’t know the health for it and that’s
what I do. For me, as also a student graduated from the University of Hawaii at Manoa,
I have a degree in Hawaiian Studies and Hawaiian Language. So I try to interfuse the
language with the land as well. So, please support. Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mahalo. Next testifier is Tamara Sherrill. I should remember
that from this morning, right. Thank you. And then will be followed by Melissa Bonnin,
MS. SHERRILL: Aloha mal kakou, Honorable Members of the Council. My name is Tamara
Shernill and I’m the Director of Maui Nui Botanical Gardens. We hold the lease with the
Maui County Parks Department to manage the old zoo portion of Keopuolani Park as a
-
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public botanical garden that promotes native Hawaiian plants. I’m here to support the
line-item grant proposed in the Mayor’s budget. Our plant collection now includes about
146 endangered plants and unique Hawaiian varieties of canoe plants that are a
resource to the community and we’re open six days a week. We sell plants, we donate
thousands of plants to community groups, we host hundreds of school children in tours
and activities, which you can read about in our most recent newsletter, and in the
written testimony that we just turned in. This January as Nameaaea mentioned, we
hosted almost 200 volunteers in one day from Hawaii Permanente and I really hope
you’ll come by and see how beautiful the garden looks because of the work that they
did. In this fiscal year, the County funding that we received has been leveraged so far
by 80 percent. This Saturday evening, we will increase that number with our second
annual fundraiser an evening in the gardens, to which you are all invited. One third
of our staff positions were funded by other sources this year and we are in the process
of building a new plant nursery and a seed storage facility. So we can be more useful
to our partners like the watershed partnerships who protect native plants in the wild.
For the tourist visitors who come during the work week, we’ve added four new
interpretive panels this year to the garden display. As Witt mentioned, we’ve increased
our audio tour by about three and a half times the amount. And for 12 years we’ve held
our Arbor Day, native tree give away. This year we’ve added cultural activities so that
people could try Makahiki games and try their hand at kapa and cordage and lei making.
We partner with Punana Leo and the Hawaiian Language Immersion Schools to host
their annual fundralser Hoomau, every year. And this August will be one of the host
sites for the indigenous crops by a Diversity Festival, which is an approved parallel event
to the IUCN World Conservation Congress in Honolulu which is held for the first time
ever in United States. So I just wanted to mention that and urge you to support that
one-time event which is going to bring in international focus to Hawaii and to the
stewardship of the natural resources here. So providing this base operating funding
that Maui Nui Botanical Gardens can leverage it is fiscally responsible and we’re
extremely grateful for your past support. Mahalo.
—

—

COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: Thank you very much. Mahalo.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Melissa Bonnin followed by Laura Bacos.
MS. BONNIN: Aloha and good evening. My name is Melissa Bonnin and I’m the Director of
the Upward Bound Program at UH-Maui College and I’m here to testify for and support
funding for MEO’s transportation services. The Upward Bound Program is a grant
funded program through the Department of Education and sponsored by UH-Maui
College. Our program’s objective is to help students, first generation students whose
parents haven’t received a four-year degree and students who come from a low income
background, to support them through their high school career so that they can
ultimately have the skills to enroll in college and earn degrees. A sample of our
effectiveness of our program is 150 percent graduation time, 45 percent of our students
have earned college degrees compared to 11 percent of low income first generation
-
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students nationwide as well as about a 10-15 percent graduation rate for a three-year
degree at UH-Maui College. So our program at 45 percent is very effective. We have
had level funding for 15 years in the last five year grant cycle they cut our funding by
30 percent. So we have not been able to keep up with the cost of inflation and MEO has
partnered with us to help provide transportation to our tutoring at the college from a
student’s high school to our college.
They’ve also assisted us in providing
transportation. We have since from Molokai High School who come. We have to provide
transportation over on to Maui and they’ve helped, assisted us with discounted rates to
get them from either the airport or the harbor to where our program location is. And so
we’re hoping that MEO’s funding, Transportation funding can be increased to allow for
us for a match of transportation services so we can help our students. We provide
Saturday academy events where we do pre-college advising, help students with study
skills, and many skills that will help them be successful in college. We also have a pre
college program in the summer where we have to transport our students and get our
Molokai students here on a weekly basis as well as provide some incentive for the
students to come and participate in pre-college program and do work over the summer
so we have some recreational activities too. And MEO has been very helpful in providing
transportation and we hope that you can continue to support that. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much, Ms. Bonnin.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Next testifier is Laura Bacos. She went home? Ookie dookie,
Then Eric Poulsen followed by Kelly Pearson.
MR. POULSEN: Good evening, entrusted Members of the Maui County Council. I realize this
has been a long month for you, however, this is an election year for this body of
government. I request to pay close attention to what I am about to present as I believe
the issues I bring forth to the public will have a significant impact on this year’s election.
Specifically, Mayor Arakawa’s Managing Director Keith Regan, who is a former Director
of Finance for the previous Arakawa Administration. He is named in a lawsuit in Federal
Court for misuse of public funds. He is also being sued for refusal to enforce
.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Excuse me, sir.
budget?

Excuse me.

How does this relate to the

MR. POULSEN: You’ll get it. This is all tied together, Mike.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I want it to relate to the budget, please.
MR. POULSEN: It is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
MR. POULSEN: Thank you.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ill wait then. Thank you.
MR. POULSEN: Thank you. For the record, I’m the father of two young children. I live in West
Maui. I’ve sat in bumper to bumper traffic to come here tonight. My wife missed work
to stay home with our kids. I came to the hearing in Lahaina with my children but that
didn’t work out so well so I didn’t get a chance to testify. You saw that four-year old
and seven-year old running around,
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. POULSEN: But anyways, on to the budget. My interest began when I was attending an
event up at Launiupoko. I took notice that there were no park lands in these massive
agricultural subdivisions. I learned through inquiries that there appears to be no check
and balance between Parks Department and the Department of Planning Services [sic]
to ensure that developers pay their fair share of park fees during the subdivision
process. I learned that the County Code exempts small subdivisions from park fees
even if they are oceanfront subdivisions that result in massive homes. I wrote letters to
the Arakawa Administration; I have not received clear answers to my concerns or
questions. West Maui is a tight community and the coconut wireless rings day and
night. As faith will have it, I have now learned about the lawsuit against the Arakawa
Administration that relates to Corp. Counsel entering into contractual agreements with
private developers that require developers to pay back the taxpayers for financial
obligations that were deferred on their subdivisions. These agreements hundreds if not
thousands were tossed in a box in some warehouse in Kahului. This has been a period
of decades. In the meantime, we, the taxpayers, have paid every dollar of the developer’s
deferred obligations. Residential, Commercial, and Industrial developers have gambled
along with Corp. Counsel, hoping that their deck of cards would not be exposed. Well,
they are exposed now and everyone is involved in placing their political careers in
jeopardy. Working two jobs to raise my family I am not willing to pay for developer’s
obligations. I don’t think anyone in this room is. The community is rallying to ensure
that there will be accountability. This budget is filled with capital improvement projects
where these agreements remain buried and unaccounted for.
MS. BROOKS: Two minutes 45 seconds.
MR. POULSEN: It is the respon.
is it not the responsibility under Chapter 4 of the Charter
for Director of Finance to review assessment roles for accessible public improvements?
Was this not Mr. Regan’s responsibility years ago that he completed ignored? I’d like to
know this evening as I stand
.

.

--

MS. BROOKS: Three minutes.
MR. POULSEN: --here where the pay backs from the developers in this budget that we have
in front of us. Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much, Mr. Poulsen.
AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
Kelly.

Next speaker is Kelly Pearson followed by.

.

*

Go ahead,

MS. PEARSON: Aloha, my name is Kelly Pearson. I am part of the Boys and Girls Clubs of
Maui ohana. First of all, thank you for taking the time to listen to our youth, our
parents, our staff for the past couple weeks in Lahaina, Makawao, Haiku and tonight
here in Central. And while I know you folks have really long nights and a lot of speeches
to listen to, just know that it provides for our kids an opportunity to learn how to speak
in front of people. So you’re part of the programming so thank you. I actually had a
really nice speech written with plenty scratch marks but the parent, Laura Bacos, who
was supposed to speak tonight had five of her children with her tonight and I went
outside and I told her that she should go home because the kids had school. She
wouldn’t go home unless I promised her that I would read her speech. So I’m going to
read her speech and not my speech but this is from Laura.
Aloha, my name is Laura Bacos. Thank you Maui County Council for supporting the
Boys and Girls Clubs of Maui. I appreciate Boys and Girls Club because without them
I would not know where my children would go to afterschool. I have five children. Four
of them are Club members. My boys’ benefit from the Club immensely. They had built
great friendships with their peers and also look up to the staff as great role models.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Kelly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Kelly.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Next is Jen Fordyce, please.. and then followed
by Mahie Atay.
.

MS. FORDYCE: Okay. Hi, I’m Jen Fordyce. I’m a resident of Waikapu, a teacher at Baldwin
High School, and owner of a company Waikapu Pickles. I’m one of those teachers you
read about with ten years of experience, highly qualified certification, and a master’s
degree from an ivy league university. It’s still difficult to make it on a teacher’s salary.
Luckily for me Maui County has amazing business supports. So in the past year with
the support of MEDB, I was able to take an idea and turn it into a viable business which
is Waikapu Pickles. So I started at Maui Start Up weekend last year and launched my
business. I made one jar of pickles ever at that time, And over the course of the year
I’ve had support from them in terms of accounting, legal training, finance training, all
of these things. If it weren’t for MEDB, my business wouldn’t exist and I wouldn’t have
a way to make the income I need to supplement my teaching career. Fast forward to
—
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right now, I’m lucky enough to be enrolled in the MAP Program at UR Food Innovation
Center. It’s a perfect timing because my business is poised to grow considerably in the
next few months. So it’s like starting all over. It’s completely different set of decisions
financially and information resources. And with the support that I’m getting there
potentially I could be employing and providing jobs for others instead of worrying how
to meet my own needs. Additionally, my company supports local farmers, creates a food
product that stays on Maui, and feeds Maui, and helps our local community. So I just
wanted to speak up in support of and in appreciation for the amazing small business
supports that we have here. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Jen.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Next is Mahie Atay. And Ipo you’re next. You can come on
up.
MS. ATAY: Aloha. I am Mahie Atay one of the graduates of the first cohort with the farming
apprentice mentoring program. Through this program I was fortunate enough to work
along two great mentors as well as attend several EdVenture classes which opened my
eyes to farm a variety of crops in addition to canoe plants. During my involvement with
FAM I have toured various farms on Maui, Oahu and Big Island only being inspired to
want to continue my time within the FAM program and honing my practices. I’ve learned
that you don’t have to go looking for the best farm lands instead it all starts with the
many of soil right there in front of you. I ask that you all consider to continue funding
the FAM program for following years as more apprentices and mentors continue to
apply. By doing so, the number of young, eager farmers will soon multiply and what
once was two acres planted will increase ten-fold. Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Atay.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, go ahead. After 1po is Monica Borge,
MR. MOKIAO: Aloha, guys. Everything she said we’re part of the.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Introduce yourself.
MR. MOKIAO: Okay. Kala mal. This is the first time I do this. But my name is Ipo Mokiao
and we are part of the graduating seven of the FAM club. Yeah, it would be really great
if you folks keep supporting the natural farming so we can raise young farmers. My son
had heart surgery when he was two weeks old and organic food is actually all he has to
eat but there’s hardly any. But thank you for everything you guys did for that and
please extend it for the rest of the students that we need, Mahalo.

-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mahalo, Ipo.

AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause).

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Monica Borge. Go ahead, Monica.
MS. BORGE: Hi. I’m Monica Borge. I came to speak last year. My daughter will be starting
preschool this August so the funding doesn’t directly benefit her but I do feel like it
would benefit the world. I am a licensed clinical social worker. I have a fantastic degree.
I have a fantastic job. I have a fantastic salary, and a fantastic school. So I don’t have
any eligibility for low income anything. I think the world if they were more modem
would understand is that my net is very low. My debt to income is almost equal. Just
because I had to pay for an education, one of the things that is important to me is that
I know that there’s research, that there is evidence, that early education is important
and it helps with continuing education, I was.
I’m sorry, I’m speaking regarding Kahi
Kamalii and the County funding for the scholarships that they have. I wouldn’t even
get this far if I wasn’t sure that I could pay for day care. I’m with the scholarship paying
less there than I would at grandma’s house paying her. And I know that I can leave her
somewhere that is safe, there is staff, there is CPR, first-aid, reporting, they don’t have
vacations because there’s always coverage. She’s always got somewhere to go. And the
reason I was recommended to this program and wanted to go is I had another co-worker
that raved about it. Kahi Kamalui is amazing. My daughter got to Kindergarten. My
son got to Kindergarten. Everybody already knew all the songs. It’s not just about skill.
It’s about access and resources. She is. She’s going to start preschool and Kindergarten
five steps ahead of everybody. And I’m proud of that. I’m excited for that. I had her
going somewhere for almost two years. So it’s not just day care, it is quality day care.
The wait list is long and people think they can’t afford it and I wish that it was more
accessible to everybody. I wish there were more sites and I can’t say anything else to
express how amazing it’s been. So to continue funding for the scholarship through Kahi
Kamalii. It’s the only way we got through it, and I hope that it can be continued.
Thanks.
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Michael Dacquel. Michael? No? Okay. Moving right along.
Sam Peralta? Okay, Sam.
MR. PERALTA: Hi, my name is Sam Peralta. I’m from Maui, Hawaii. I’m with New Hope Maui
and I’m part of this internship program, and as part of this internship program I’m
coming up with a proposal or initiative. I printed some papers out that you guys might
have later. It’s pretty much how as the public and the community with families can
invest into our public schools on a really practical way. So the whole thing is really,
really simple. It’s going in to our four public schools that we’re surrounded by Baldwin
High School, Maui High School, lao School, and Maui Waena, and just doing a pancake
—
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breakfast. Even with this pancake breakfast there’s a little layout on supplies and like
a little budget cost. 3ut the idea here is that community members and family members
can serve the school and make teachers feel appreciated, students welcomed, and have
a lot of family members that go into these schools, and we really want to reach out to
our public school system. I grew up here on Maui. I went to Maui Waena School, I
graduated from Maui High School, and actually worked in some of the public schools
here as a teacher’s assistance and aide. So that’s my little proposal. It’s a pancake
initiative that we can serve in the school. A really practical way, so easy, really quick
steps to get forward really quick, so thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Sam.
AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Zachary Laprade. And if I did that wrong, you’re going
to correct me, right, Zachary?
MR. LAPRADE: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All right.
MR. LAPRADE: Good evening, Members of the Committee, I’m Zachary Laprade.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Laprade. Okay.
MR. LAPRADE: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go.
MR. LAPRADE: First of all, good evening. Thank you all for your service and your time this
evening. I just quickly want to commend all the young adults that spoke tonight. It
takes a lot of courage to get up here and speak. I’m a resident of West Maui and I’m
here to speak for support of the West Maui Greenway project for a multi-use bike path.
I’m a representative of Boss Frogs cycles and I’m also a resident of West Maui and raising
a family in West Maui. We strongly support the need for this green belt. West Maui
residents definitely need a family friendly way to navigate West Maui. West Maui has
little, if any, multi-use bike paths or accessibles for visitors of Maui as well as residents
of West Maui. And to recommend a ride to a visitor or to fmding a ride for me and my
family is very difficult as people who are avid cyclists. A new bike path would promote
healthy activity for members of West Maui and anybody visiting alternative
transportation without any environmental impact, and a great way to explore and
experience West Maui rather than using a vehicle. As you know, congestion is a
problem. There’s also some existing cane roads in Maui that make it a practical and
feasible concept and idea that are not being used very well currently. So we strongly
support as both the businesses and as a member of the community and a resident, the
green belt. So thank you very much and I appreciate your time.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Zachary. Next is Chris Kasper followed by Eliza
Yoshida.
MR. KASPER: All right, Good evening.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Raise it a little.
MR. KASPER: You happy there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go.
MR. KASPER: I am. Good evening, Councilmembers. I appreciate you being here tonight
working for us and I’m sure there are other things you could be doing. I support the.
I’m here to support the West Maui Greenway, and really, you know, I just believe
anything we can do to get pedestrians and cyclists off the highway is something we
should be doing because you know cycling has become very popular on Maui in the last
five to ten years. And you know it’s dangerous on that stretch of road between Lahaina
and Kahului. There are a lot of accidents on that road. So anything we can do to get
pedestrians and cyclists off that road I believe we should do. And also, there are already
a lot of people that use that section of the old cane road for cycling and walking and
stuff, and at this point they’re trespassing. It would be nice to legalize that section, you
know, so people can use it legally and clean it up so it’s safe and people are comfortable
using that. Also, I’d like to say that I support the Boys and Girls Club. You know, of
course, the Boys and Girls Club is great. My oldest son went to the Boys and Girls Club.
My eight-year old son is about to go to the Boys and Girls Club or become a member
after school. Any program we can have that keeps kids off the streets is something we
should be doing. I also support the Malama Recovery Center. That’s all I got. Thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much.
AUDIENCE:

..

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Next Eliza Yoshida followed by Gary Matoi.
MS. YOSHIDA: Good evening, Councilmembers. My name is Eliza Yoshida and I’m here on
behalf of Imua Family Services. Words cannot even express how grateful I am to this
organization as an educator here on Maui for almost 15 years. It’s been my duty and
responsibility to help our children and imagine my surprise as a parent having to deal
with my son who had struggles that I didn’t really know how to help him with. His
behavior at preschool was so disruptive that we just had to abruptly kind of decide that
wasn’t quite the right environment for him. We pulled him out and we had really no
plan. And luckily Imua Family Preschool was opening the following month and we were
able to enroll him there and through their continued support and guidance they really
worked with him I think that in many other.
I mean, I work in a public school so
there’s levels of expectations that students have to meet, and Imua was not quick to
.

.
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shut the door on him. They really embraced him and continued to work with him. And
it was very interesting for me to see. It wasn’t just the teachers. It was every member
of that organization played a part. I knew them. They knew my child and it’s just been
an amazing experience. It’s very interesting because of the elementary school that I
teach at many of our children there all the teachers, children there get services through
Imua Family Services. So I just wanted to talk about my experiences a little bit and just
say that at any level our support of our keiki is our responsibility, We are helping to
create our future generation of leaders and it is through programs like Imua that help
with the early childhood so that kids can be successful when they enter into continuing
education. So I really strongly hope that you continue to support them, they’re
incredible program and organization and w&re so grateful. So thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ms. Yoshida.
MS. YOSHIDA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I told this story this morning to Mr. Nagoya but I’m the guy
that said, my son 31 years ago had the same problem. His mom is sitting back there
Joycelyn. You talk to her about that because that is exactly what happened and they
helped us. And today, he thrives as a young adult. So thank you. Don’t worry, just
stay close and love ‘em.
—

MS. YOSHIDA: And I did. I didn’t say how wonderful Zyler is. He is thriving now. He is so
ready for Kindergarten and without their continued support in helping our family help
manage his emotions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I understand he loves baseball.
MS. YOSHIDA: He does in fact love baseball, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good luck.
MS. YOSHIDA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Next is Gary Matoi. Hey, Gary, followed by Maile
Kawakami.
MR. MATOI: My name is Gary Matoi, a resident of Maui County for 71 years, and a retired
principal of Kahului School. I find myself in a position where I cannot support this
proposed budget because there are presently a lot of people who are and will be hurting.
The cost of living is already high on Maui and this budget will hurt them further. In
2017, there would be about 1,000 people out of jobs with the closing of HC&S and
Makena Resort. Many of these people have families that means there will probably be
thousands more affected. This is not taking into account employees of these other
businesses that will be negatively impacted because they will no longer be able to service
HC&S and Makena Resort. According to the Maui Food Bank, they are already 10,000
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people on Maui in danger of going hungry. To put forth a budget that raises taxes and
fees in almost every category to forward the Mayor’s own agenda is outrageous. We
already pay the highest price gas prices in the State, if not the nation. The Mayor wants
to raise this tax even higher? This tax should be cut out, not raised. People cannot eat
roads. A skate park in Pukalani at the expense of $1.2 million, not at this time. The
Mayor has made it no secret that part of his agenda includes purchasing Maui Electric.
Public entities is like County government have a certain history of poor performance
when entering into domains better left up to private industry. Look at Qahu’s rail
system. When its reported mismanagement and cost overruns in the millions, billions
at the cost of Oahu’s citizens. The Mayor has already used one of the 45.8 expansion
positions requested by his appointment of his new energy commissioner who will
probably have a big part in the running of MECo, if purchased. With all due respects
to Mr. Rydell, his expertise comes mainly from Colorado and California. He probably
has no clue about Maui County and his diverse people’s cultures and needs on three
different islands. Does this sound familiar? Isn’t the top person running the rail project
from the mainland? Is this going to be Maui’s rail? Lastly, I request of this Committee
to cut out
—

MS. BROOKS: Two minutes 45 seconds.
MR. MATOI: —-any part of this budget that says new and improved, expansion, and additions
and then go through the rest with emphasis on maintenance. Thank you.

AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause),..

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Matoi. Next is Maile Kawakami and she will
be followed by Chris Cabrera.
MS. KAWAKAMI: Hi, County Councilmembers. I appreciate your time. I’m actually speaking
on behalf of Feed My Sheep. The first thing I want to say is from a professional level
what they do. Just some of the simple numbers are they feed 400 to 500 individuals
that translates to 250 families a week. Their 990s, the tax returns, are actually on the
website. So if you would like to see the 2014 report all you have to is go to Feed My
Sheep.com I believe, just type in Feed My Sheep Maui on Google. You go to the righthand side and you click on it and you can see how the funds were spent. Their books
are open. They don’t hide anything. They use the funds very well. They use the funds
very efficiently. And I will tell you when I was working there I have never worked harder
in my life. I have to dress like this because I work in an office job now. But when I
worked there I had guns, like I could lift because from 8 o’clock to whatever time it was
when we were done we were loading boxes. Like I mean I was working so hard and I
guess I’ve carried that on with me as I’ve gone and worked other jobs. People would say
you work really hard. I’m like because one of my first jobs that I ever had required me
to. And the people who work there really have a heart for the people that they work with
too. They don’t look down on anyone. It doesn’t matter if you’re gay, it doesn’t matter
if you’re black, it doesn’t matter if you’re
it really doesn’t matter who you are. We
just realize that there’s a basic human need and if you can’t fill that with food then
.
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you’re hungry. So they provide what they can. And another good thing too that they
do is I don’t know who said it, I think it was Dave Sherpal, he said that America is the
only country in the world where our homeless people are fat. I mean, it’s offensive a
little bit but it’s a little bit funny, and it’s a little bit true because when I go to Safeway
what’s cheaper, right? The donuts are cheaper, the cookies are cheaper, the processed
bad foods are cheaper. If I want to get a thing of strawberries or lettuce it’s a lot more
expensive especially if I’m looking at local, organic. What they do.
half of what they
provide is fresh, it is local, and it is not making health a luxury. It’s providing it for
people who otherwise can’t afford it. The way that we started feed My Sheep was that
when I was a kid, which is a long, long time ago we saw that there.
we actually had
a youth group and there were kids coming, I mean, we were all grumpy, awkward
teenagers. Nobody is there because we like each other but the reason why they were
there was because we brought pizza, right. So we’re looking at them and we were like,
well, why are here if you don’t like us, you know.
.

.

.

.

MS. BROOKS: Two minutes 45 seconds.
MS. KAWAKAMI: Okay. It’s because they were hungry and it grew from that to what it is now.
So I do appreciate you guys supporting us. I really, really appreciate it and I ask for
continued support.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much.
AUDIENCE:

.

.

.

(applause)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Next to testify is Chris Cabrera followed by Brendan Welch.
MR. CA3RERA: Aloha, Councilmembers. My name is Christopher Cabrera. I was born and
raised on Maui and I’m one of the graduates of the FAM program. Mahalo for funding
our program and continuing to fund the FAM program. I like working with Moringa.
It’s an easy plant to grow and real nutritious and just, you know, the love of the plant
and the ama. And the new funding that we are requesting for the FAM program for
Fiscal Year 2017 will start in September with 10 new apprentices in a 400-hour
educational program with 200 hours on the farm. We have five new farm mentors across
the island ready to begin and these apprentices will have a chance to engage in our
Moringa project. I hope to be a mentor for these new apprentices as I am now immersing
myself in the Moringa project. Mahalo and good night.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chris. Last testifier is Brendan Welch. If anyone
wishes to testify who hasn’t, you can still sign up at the table back there with Troy
Hashimoto. Go ahead Brendan.
MR. WELCH: Thank you. First of all, I’d like to thank you for providing funding for Feed My
Sheep this past year. I’ve been volunteering with them for about four years now and I
see the direct difference that it made with the County funding and I appreciate it so
much. Touching on what Maile just spoke about feed My Sheep provides high quality
-.)
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food for the people who need it the most. They donate tons of time and effort to make
that aM happen and the rewards for everybody are phenomenal. I just want to share
one story of a friend who comes to Feed My Sheep, friends are how we refer to the
people that comes seek the services of Feed My Sheep. This gentleman, through a series
of misfortunes, lost his job. He had some health troubles, wound up living in his car,
came to Feed My Sheep for help. He’s been coming there for years. finally, he just got
housing in the last year. And he showed up one Saturday morning with a huge smile
on his face and just relayed how appreciative he was of the good food that he’s getting
there. He was so thankful to have a refrigerator to put it in so he didn’t have to try to
eat all the fresh food that we provide at once. Now, more recently he showed up and
he’s told me that he’s off of aM of his medications now. He had pre-severe diabetes,
doesn’t need medication for that any more. Now, I know this is kind of a feel good story
and that’s now how budgets work but I do want to say that he’s one of the 128 families
that we fed last Saturday here in Kahului. Just the impact of him telling me that story
was enough to keep me volunteering for the next year easy. But the other impact it has
I think is it takes the burden off the County, off the health care system of everybody else
not to have to provide health care in housing, and food for this gentleman. He’s back
on his feet and it’s large part due to Feed My Sheep. And I hope you will continue
funding them. You won’t get any better returns on your money than Feed My Sheep. I
can guarantee you that. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Welch.
wishing to testify? This is your last opportunity.

Again, one more time, anyone

.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Seeing none. I want to thank all of you for being here this
evening on behalf of our Chalr Riki Hokama. If you have any testimony you would like
to submit written, please forward it on our website at the County of Maui and we would
be more than willing to accept it. If not, I want to say mahalo to everyone and good
night. Drive safely. Aloha.
ADJOURN:

8:38 p.m.

APPROVED BY:

MA, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
bf:min:160419-Wailuku-Kahului

Transcribed by: Jo-Ann Sato
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